LICENSING COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 14 SEPTEMBER 2005 AT 2.26 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, 



Boaden, Bowman, Farmer (N), Farmer (P) (as substitute 


for Councillor Tootle), Morton, Prest, Scarborough, 



Stockdale and Styth.

LC.17/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Wilson and Tootle.

LC.18/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting on 1 June 2005 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

LC.19/05
MINUTES OF LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEES

The Licensing Manager submitted the minutes of the following Sub-Committees:

Licensing Sub-Committee 1 which was held on 4 August 2005.

Licensing Sub-Committee 2 which was held on 2 September 2005.

In addition, a meeting of Licensing Sub-Committee 4 had been held on 13 September 2005.  The minutes of that meeting were not available for consideration at this meeting.

In response to a Member’s question about how to ensure consistency of decisions throughout Licensing Sub-Committees.  The example of consistency in setting times for outdoor entertainment outside licensed premises was referred to.  The Licensing Manager advised that the legislation clearly states that each application has to be treated on its own merits, individual premises are different in design, layout and also location and therefore they will be treated on their own merits.

A Member reported that he had sent an e-mail making representations in support of local residents in relation to the Museum Inn.  He had been advised by the Legal section that his comments had not been taken into consideration as he did not live in the vicinity and was not specifically representing a named constituent.  He queried this situation commenting that Councillors are elected to represent the people in their Ward.

The Assistant Solicitor advised that LACORS Guidance on Councillors making representations had recently been issued.  It stated that the Member must live in the vicinity of the premises or they must have a specific request from a person who lives in the vicinity of the premises to speak on their behalf.  A Member responded that she did not recall ever having heard this advice before.  She felt that this restricted the role of Members in representing the people in their Ward.

The Licensing Manager commented that when a Sub-Committee considers an application it must consider whether the people making representations are in the vicinity of the premises.  The vicinity is not defined either in legislation or in the Council’s Licensing Policy and it is up to the Sub Committee at the meeting to decide if the representations are from people from within the vicinity.  He explained that the reason for the LACORS Guidance may be that it should be clear which individual(s) a Councillor is representing.  The Sub-Committee can then make a decision on whether these individuals are in the vicinity of the premises.  He added that the whole area of Liquor Licensing was new and was operating under a totally different system of legislation from previous licensing functions.

Members again reiterated their concerns that this inhibits their role to represent the people within their wards and they commented that Members of this Committee and of the Council as a whole are unclear about the situation.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the minutes of the meeting of Licensing Sub-Committee 1 on 4 August 2005 and Licensing Sub-Committee 2 on 2 September 2005, attached as Appendices to these Minutes, be noted.

(2) That the Licensing Manager and the Assistant Solicitor clarify the legal advice in relation to Members representing people in their ward with regard to premises licence applications.  All members of the Council should be made aware of the legal advice in this area.

LC.20/05
UPDATE ON APPLICATIONS UNDER LICENSING ACT 2003

The Licensing Manager presented report EP.45/05 updating Members on the position regarding applications received during the transitional period of Licensing Act 2003 which ended on 6 August 2005.

He referred to paragraph 2.3 of the report and stated that the relevant date should be 24 November, not 14 November as stated in the report.  He also referred paragraph 5.1 regarding the national picture and advised that Oxford City Council had not yet been able to collate the figures nationally and this information was not currently available.

The Licensing Manager also tabled two graphs showing the licensing applications for premises and clubs and the personal licence applications and the trend as to how the vast majority of these applications had been submitted within the last six weeks and predominantly during the last week of the transitional period.  In order to cope with the situation some casual part time staff had been brought in to assist with administrative and clerical duties.  During the six weeks before the 6 August 2005, the existing Licensing staff and the casual part time staff had coped with an enormous workload and had worked a number of additional hours.  He provided details of the volume of applications that had been received on a daily basis

The Licensing Manager placed on record his thanks and appreciation to his staff for the dedication they showed throughout that period.  He commented that although some Councils had rejected applications if they were incorrect or information was missing, Carlisle Licensing Officers had taken a different course of action.  They decided from the outset that they would phone the applicants to make them aware of any incorrect information and to request the correct information in order that the applications could be received by the time limit.  At the end of the day only two out of between 380 and 400 applications had been rejected.

Regarding the financial situation, the Licensing Manager advised that this had not yet been fully calculated but he would report at a future meeting of the Committee.

Members acknowledged the amount of work which had been undertaken by the existing Licensing staff and also by casual part time staff during that period and thanked them for the work done and congratulated the staff on what they had achieved.  They commented that in addition to processing the applications, Licensing Officers had also held mediation meetings between people making representations and the applicants, which had resulted in some applications not having to be heard by Sub-Committees.

Members then discussed whether there should be an informal tacit agreement to try to work with the same Chairman for each Sub-Committee.  It was recognised that each individual Sub-Committee meeting would have to appoint the Chairman but there could be advantages in working with one Chairman for each Sub-Committee.  This would allow the Chairman to develop their skills and would help to achieve consistency of decision making across the Sub-Committee. 

The Assistant Solicitor commented that she did not envisage any problems with an informal agreement of this type but stated that Chairman must be appointed at the start of each Sub-Committee and there should not be briefings before meetings as this could affect impartiality.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the thanks of the Committee be placed on record to all the staff in the Licensing Section for their hard work and dedication throughout the period and for the level of service they had provided.

(2)
That individual Members give consideration to the idea of an informal agreement to identify the Chairman of each of the Sub-Committees and the matter be considered further at the next Licensing Committee.

The meeting finished at 3.10 pm.

